March 18, 2008
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular March 18, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, March 18, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


                                                  
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                                   
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                           
Kim J. Scott

Deputy City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Tom Medlin

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Lisa Doss, Eden’s Own Journal

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  He noted that the Agenda was in a new format to help the City Council provide information to citizens. 
INVOCATION:

Council Member Epps gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Doug Cline.  

RECESS:

Mayor Grogan called for a ten minute recess to allow the photographer [Thomas Barbour] to photograph the City Council.
SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan noted that item 9(c) was withdrawn to be added at a later date.  As there were no other requests to add or withdraw any more items, Mayor Grogan declared that the agenda was set.
PROCLAMATION:

Mayor Grogan read the following proclamation in observation of Arbor Day.  A PowerPoint presentation was made during the reading of the proclamation that included an Arbor Day celebration by the City of Eden’s Tree Board and Morehead High School’s biology class.  
2008 ARBOR DAY PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, 
in 1872, J. Sterling Morton proposed to the Nebraska Board of Agriculture that a special day be set aside for the planting of trees, and

WHEREAS, 
this holiday, called Arbor Day, was first observed with the planting of more than a million trees in Nebraska, and

WHEREAS, 
Arbor Day is now observed throughout the nation and the world, and

WHEREAS, 
trees can reduce the erosion of our precious topsoil by wind and water, cut heating and cooling costs, moderate temperature, clean the air, produce life-giving oxygen, and provide habitat for wildlife, and

WHEREAS, 
trees are a renewable resource giving us paper, wood for our homes, fuel for our fires and countless other wood products, and

WHEREAS, 
trees in our city increase property values, enhance the economic vitality of business areas, and beautify our community, and

WHEREAS, 
the City of Eden has been named a Tree City USA community by the National Arbor Day Foundation for the 14th year, and

WHEREAS, 
the State of North Carolina and the North Carolina Division of Forest Resources will observe Friday, March 21, 2008 as Arbor Day in the State of North Carolina;

NOW, THEREFORE, I, John Grogan, Mayor of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim March 21, 2008 as Arbor Day in the City of Eden, and I urge all citizens to celebrate Arbor Day and to support efforts to protect our trees and woodlands, and to plant trees to promote the well-being of this and future generations.

Dated this 18th day of March, 2008.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

Attest, Kim J. Scott, City Clerk

******
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

There were no public hearings scheduled.
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Mr. Bobby Stratton explained that he had attended a meeting the night before and was told that he had made an untrue statement.  He then presented a letter from the State of North Carolina [State of North Carolina Department of State Treasurer], that proved what he said was true.  He then presented the letter to the Deputy Clerk.  (Copies were made and distributed to each Council Member).  
Mr. Jamie Sexton, 416 Wedgewood Court, explained that his parents live at 1315 Fieldcrest Road.  He was there to address the issue of moving the parking areas and the issue of the road itself.  He stated that for 43 years his parents had been parking there as they did not have a driveway.  If they move the road, then they would be taking away parking places.  He added that also, the way that he saw it, there were truckers going up and down this road constantly, exceeding the speed limit.  He noted that he had a two year old child and when he was a child, there was no problem with him going outside to play, but he would not let his child do that as he would be afraid he would run into that street.  He stated that where they were parking was not affecting the road or the waterline.  The trucks were affecting the waterline and he questioned why they had to suffer.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Planning Organization Appointments and Reappointments. 
Community Appearance Commission

Ward 3 – Councilwoman Myott has indicated that she intends to reappoint Betty Turner to the Commission.

Planning Board

ETJ – Vacant (seat left vacant by Eric Barker’s resignation) – must go to County Commissioners for approval

A motion was made by Council Member Myott seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the nomination of Betty Turner to Community Appearance Commission.  All Council Members voted in favor of these nominations.  
(b)  Re-adoption of Resolution of Intent to close a portion of River Drive establishing April 15 as the date of public hearing. SC-08-02
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Carter to call for a public hearing and adopt a resolution of intent to close a portion of River Drive.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.        
RESOLUTION OF INTENT TO CLOSE 

A PORTION OF RIVER DRIVE

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that

Pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 13, Article III, Division 3 and Section 13-88 of the Eden City Code and Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby declare its intention to close the following portion of River Drive located within the city limits of the City of Eden:

BEGINNING at a point in the west right of way of River Drive, said point being South 76 deg. 40 min. 46 sec. West 15.07 feet and South 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. East 52.24 feet from an axle found marking the southeast corner for Gary Lee Bryant (Deed Book 1208, page 1400); and running from said point of beginning South 44 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. East passing points at 55.15 feet and 65.90 feet, a total distance of 120.00 feet to a point; thence South 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. East 212.45 feet to an iron stake; thence South 15 deg. 17 min. 46 sec. West passing points at 56.96 feet and 59.82 feet, a total distance of 120.00 feet to an iron stake; thence North 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. West passing a point at 372.54 feet, a total distance of 420.3 feet to the POINT AND PLACE OF BEGINNING and being all of that property designated as “R/W To Be Abandoned” as shown on a plat entitled “Plat of Survey Showing Smith River Greenway Easement for City of Eden, Leaksville Township, Rockingham county, North Carolina,” Sheet 2 of 2, dated September 7, 2005, with last revision dated May 11, 2007, by C. E. Robertson & Associates, P.C. Professional Land Surveyor, and recorded in Map Book 62, Page 4, Rockingham County Registry, to which reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council does hereby call for a public hearing on the said closing to be held on the 15th day of April, 2008, at 7:30 P.M.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution will be published once a week for four successive weeks prior to the said hearing, will be sent registered or certified mail to all owners of property adjoining said street as shown on the Rockingham County Tax Records, and will be prominently posted in at least two (2) places along said street.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Planning Board is hereby requested to submit its recommendation on the proposed closing of said streets for consideration of the City Council at the time of said public hearing.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 18th day of March, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

By:     
John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Kim J. Scott, CMC

City Clerk  

As the plans for the Smith River Greenway were being designed, the location of the trail head near the Meadow Road entrance needed to be moved to the east and situated in the unopened portion of River Drive in order to avoid being in the flood plain.

The property owners of the land to the east agreed to deed the required acreage for the trail head facility if the City would agree to move the dedicated right of way of River Drive.  A motion to adopt a resolution and call a public hearing is in order.

(c)  A Resolution dedicating the new right-of-way of River Drive.  SC-08-02 
This item was withdrawn.

RESOLUTION TO OPEN 

A NEW PORTION OF RIVER DRIVE

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that pursuant to the provisions of Section 160A-296 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby open and dedicate for public use the following portion of River Drive located on property owned by the City of Eden within it’s city limits:

BEGINNING at an iron stake in the south property line of Eden Water Works, LLC (Deed Book 1158, Page 1835), said iron being South 88 deg. 39 min. 43 sec. West 16.28 feet from an existing iron stake marking the southwest corner of Eden Water Works, LLC; and running from said point of beginning along a new line, South 44 deg. 42 min. 15 sec. East 120.00 feet to an iron stake; thence South 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. East 244.60 feet to an iron stake; thence a new line, South 15 deg. 17 min. 46 sec. West 120.00 feet to an iron stake in the eastern right of way of River Drive; thence North 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. West passing an iron stake at 120.00 feet and a point at 332.45 feet, a total distance of 452.45 feet to an iron stake, the POINT AND PLACE OF BEGINNING, and being all of that property designated as 0.48 acre labeled “Proposed Pace & Dyer to City of Eden For 60’ R/W” all as shown on a plat entitled “Plat of Survey Showing Smith River Greenway Easement for City of Eden, Leaksville Township, Rockingham county, North Carolina,” Sheet 2 of 2, dated September 7, 2005, with last revision dated May 11, 2007, by C. E. Robertson & Associates, P.C. Professional Land Surveyor, and recorded in Map Book 62, Page 4, Rockingham County Registry, to which reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 15th day of April, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

By:    
John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Kim J. Scott, CMC

City Clerk  

NEW BUSINESS:   

(a)  Consideration of Water and Sewer Application for Harris Pointe.
The city has received an application for water and sewer reimbursement from Peter F. Osborne.  The project is known as Harris Pointe located on E. Harris Place.

Based upon the information presented, staff is of the opinion that the application is complete and the project is eligible for consideration.

The project will meet a need in this community and if developed as planned will provide a considerable amount of added ad valorem tax base.  Therefore, I recommend in favor of this request.

Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, explained that Mr. Osborne made this request some time ago; however, she did not bring it forward to Council until such time as they had actually started construction of the building.  This is the same project in which the city received a grant to help with infrastructure.  
Council Member Burnette asked if the city always accepts estimated tax value by the developer himself.

Mrs. Stultz replied that they check behind it.  She explained that they look at the land values and the biggest reason they waited for the building permit to be issued was that their program will tell them what the value of that building will be so that gives them a way to verify those numbers.

Council Member Tuggle noted that he went out there a couple of days ago and they have a slab out there and it was stuck down.  He asked when that was supposed to be completed to which Mrs. Stultz replied that it had to be finished by December 31st.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve this request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.
(b)  Adoption of ordinance amending Chapter 16 of the Eden City Code and a resolution amending the policy concerning water and sewer reimbursements.

The memorandum explained that the item was a proposed amendment to the Eden City Code concerning water and sewer reimbursements and an amendment to the Water and Sewer Extension Policy Implementation Guidelines and Qualifications for Consideration which was initiated by the City Council. 

The Planning Board at their regular meeting in September 2007 considered the amendment request and recommended that it be approved.

Mrs. Stultz explained that the State Statutes were changed such that if the city has a policy such as the one they were using tonight, they have to require subsequent applications to have gone through the same procurement and bidding process that they would have done had the city bid the project.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve this request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

RESOLUTION TO AMEND THE WATER AND SEWER

EXTENSION POLICY IMPLEMENTATION GUIDELINES

WHEREAS, the City of Eden has established Water and Sewer Extension Policy Implementation Guidelines for the consideration of public participation by the City of Eden in water and sewer projects; and

WHEREAS, it is desired by the City of Eden to amend the Qualifications for Consideration by requiring solicitation of bids in accordance with Article 8 of Chapter 143 of the North Carolina General Statutes when competitive bidding would have been required if the contract had been awarded by the City.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the Eden City Council that the Qualifications for Consideration section of the Water and Sewer Extension Policy Implementation Guidelines is amended by adding a new paragraph 10 which shall read as follows:

10.
A developer or property owner who is a party to a reimbursement agreement with the City authorized under this section shall solicit bids in accordance with Article 8, Chapter 143 of the North Carolina General Statutes when awarding contracts for work that would have required competitive bidding if the contract had been awarded by the City.

 APPROVED AND ADOPTED, this 18th day of March, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

BY:
John E. Grogan, Mayor 

Attest:

Kim J. Scott, CMC

City Clerk

(c)  Consideration of a Resolution of Intent to close portions of Frank Cherry Street.  SC-08-01.  
The City has received a request from The Wright Company of NC, Inc. and others to close portions of Frank Cherry Street.  Attached you will find the petition, resolution of intent to close portions of Frank Cherry Street and a map showing the proposed closings.  A motion to adopt a resolution and call a public hearing is in order.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he had rode there the other day and looked around.  He added that he certainly understood closing the road from Meadow Road to Heather Court, but when you go on the other end and look and see where it has followed through, he had heard her say many times there was only one way in and one way out, and this other road that was on the other end that goes out, was there ever any plans to use this road.
Mrs. Stultz replied no, not that she was aware.  It was one of a myriad numbers of “paper” streets that was around town where rights-of-way were dedicated by Spray Water Power & Land Company and then never constructed, and considering where the houses and those things were now built before they did this subdivision, it will be difficult to open that piece of street.

Council Member Tuggle noted there was a huge rock there and it sort of split the yards of these other two, so there was no consideration ever of Eden using that road as an exit out.
Mrs. Stultz replied that they have not during her career built roads for people so she could not imagine that these neighbors would want to have that traffic punched through.

Council Member Tuggle added that it would always have to be that the developer had to do it to which Mrs. Stultz replied yes.

Council Member Burnette stated that he knew this was developed years ago.  He added that their land use plan calls for a flow through traffic as opposed to an enclosed type neighborhood.  He asked what they were doing to make sure that did not happen again.

Mrs. Stultz replied that it would be impossible now to subdivide a neighborhood without the city having an input on the streets.  She added that she hoped that in the next year they will make some improvements to what was required, but this was one of those circumstances that it was just a nuisance to the property owners.

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve this request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

RESOLUTION OF INTENT TO CLOSE 

A PORTION OF FRANK CHERRY STREET

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that

Pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 13, Article III, Division 3 and Section 13-88 of the Eden City Code and Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby declare its intention to close the following portions of Frank Cherry Street located within the city limits of the City of Eden:

PORTION 1:

BEGINNING at a point in the north right of way of Meadow Road, said point being North 75 deg. 59 min. 41 sec. East 234.48 feet from a point marking the intersection of the centerline of Meadow Road by the centerline of Meadowview Lane; and running from said point of beginning along the north right of way of Meadow Road, South 68 deg. 26 min. 44 sec. West passing an existing iron stake at 15.23 feet, a total distance of 30.46 feet to a point; thence North 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West 171.65 feet to a point; thence North 78 deg. 27 min. 12 sec. East passing a point at 15.00 feet, a total distance of 30.00 feet to a point in the north line of Lot 1, Phase 1, The Meadows (Map Book 44, page 75); thence through Lot 1, Phase 1, The Meadows, South 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West 166.35 feet to a point, the POINT OF BEGINNING, the same being designated as “Proposed Street To Be Closed” on the “Plat of Survey for ‘Phase 2 The Meadows’ Leaksville Twsp, Rockingham Co., North Carolina,” by C. E. Robertson & Associates, PC dated August 2, 2006 and revised November 8, 2006 and October 24, 2007, to which map reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.
The above described portion of Frank Cherry Street will be closed subject to the right of the City of Eden to reserve an easement for the proposed 20 foot waterline across said property.

PORTION 2:

BEGINNING at a point in the west right of way of Frank Cherry Street, said point being located in the east property line of Lot 34, Phase 2, The Meadows (Map Book 60, page 72); and running from said point of beginning through Lots 34, 35 and 36, Phase 2, The Meadows, North 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West passing points at 7.00 feet and 68.92 feet, a total distance of 169.95 feet to a point in the north line of Lot 36, Phase 2, The Meadows; thence with the north line of Lot 36, Phase 2, The Meadows, North 78 deg. 24 min. 03 sec. East 15.00 feet to an iron stake and corner for Lots 36 and 37, Phase 2, The Meadows;  thence North 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West 72.15 feet to an iron stake; thence North 68 deg. 28 min. 05 sec. East 15.23 feet to a point marking the southwest corner for April Hodges (Deed Book 1236, page 721); thence South 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. East passing a point at 95.89 feet, a total distance of 182.38 feet to a point in the northwest right of way of Frank Cherry Street; thence with the right of way of Frank Cherry Street as shown on the plat hereinafter referred to, the following three (3) calls:  along a curve with a radius of 150.00 feet in a counterclockwise direction having a chord bearing and distance of South 23 deg. 59 min. 41 sec. West 11.19 feet to an iron stake, along a curve with a radius of 150.00 feet in a counterclockwise direction having a chord bearing and distance of South 13 deg. 22 min. 45 sec. West 51.60 feet to an iron stake, and along a curve with a radius of 150.00 feet in a counterclockwise direction having a chord bearing and distance of South 03 deg. 31 min. 02 West 6.72 feet to a point, THE POINT OF BEGINNING, the same being designated as “Proposed Street To Be Closed” on the “Plat of Survey for ‘Phase 2 The Meadows’ Leaksville Twsp, Rockingham Co., North Carolina,” by C. E. Robertson & Associates, PC dated August 2, 2006 and revised November 8, 2006 and October 24, 2007, to which map reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.
The above described portion of Frank Cherry Street will be closed subject to the right of the City of Eden to reserve an easement for the 20 foot waterline across said property. 

PORTION 3:

BEGINNING at an iron on the South side of Elam Avenue, said iron marking the northeast corner (and point of beginning) for Rodney Lewis and wife, Patricia Lewis in Deed Book 1318, Page 2338, Rockingham County Registry; and running from said point of beginning along the east line of Lewis South 11 deg. 33 min. 200 feet to a point; thence North 78 deg. 24 min. 03 sec. East 15.00 feet to an iron stake; thence North 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West 72.15 feet to an iron stake and corner for Lot 37, Phase 2, The Meadows (Map Book 60, page 72); thence North 68 deg. 28 min. 05 sec. East 15.23 feet to a point marking the Southwest corner for Sandra D. Pantoja and Mary J. Hankins in Deed Book 1335, Page 1934, Rockingham County Registry; thence along the west line of Pantoja and Hankins North 11 deg. 33 min. West 169.6 feet to a point in the south right of way line of Elam Avenue; thence along the right of way of Elam Avenue in a Southwest direction approximately 30 feet to an iron stake, THE POINT OF BEGINNING, the same being that portion of Frank Cherry Street lying to the north of Phase 2 of The Meadows and the south of Elam Avenue.  This description is a compilation from Deed Book 1318, Page 2338, and Deed Book 1335, Page 1934, Rockingham County Registry, and from the “Plat of Survey for ‘Phase 2 The Meadows’ Leaksville Twsp, Rockingham Co., North Carolina,” by C. E. Robertson & Associates, PC dated August 2, 2006 and revised November 8, 2006 and October 24, 2007.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council does hereby call for a public hearing on the said closing to be held on the 15th day of April, 2008, at 7:30 P.M.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution will be published once a week for four successive weeks prior to the hearing, will be sent registered or certified mail to all owners of property adjoining said street as shown on the Rockingham County Tax Records, and will be prominently posted in at least two (2) places along said street.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Planning Board is hereby requested to submit its recommendation on the proposed closing of said streets for consideration of the City Council at the time of said public hearing.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 18th day of March, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

By:   
John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Kim J. Scott, CMC

City Clerk  

(d) Recommendation to surplus city owned real property including 241 The Boulevard and 1305 Carolina Avenue.  

Mrs. Stultz explained that at the Council Retreat they were asked at that time to take a look at all the property that the city owns and a spreadsheet was included that will show the Council just how much real estate they have.  The vast majority of it was property that was taken up with some function of city business.  She added that they do have a few sites that they were recommending to be surplused.  One of those was a piece of property at 416 Decatur, it was in the Flint Hill neighborhood and they gained ownership through a grant several years ago.  The property was cleaned and it has the potential to make several building lots.  There was also a piece at 800 Morgan Road that was a 50’ sliver near the old park.  Originally it was thought they would access a demolition landfill through there and that changed so it really just needed to be sold.  The other one was the Boulevard property with which the city repaired the building and then they have gone through the process to sell it as the city owns it and the third one was the former Hickory Square Apartments at Carolina Avenue.  
She explained that what they were suggesting that they do was to surplus those [properties] tonight and to authorize the staff to offer them for sale.  What would then happen, they would advertise them in the paper, which would require 5% deposits to be put down if someone came in to make a bid, there would be an upset period but before anything would be finalized it would come back to this Council to make the determination if they wanted to accept those bids or not.  
Council Member Ellis asked what the land value was at 1305 Carolina Avenue to which Mrs. Stultz replied that it was $20,284.  

Council Member Tuggle questioned how much money the city had put into 241 Boulevard to which Mrs. Stultz replied that was about $156,000.  Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew they have the responsibility to rid the city of blight, that was just a part of their responsibility and so many times they took a hit and did not have a choice because they do have to get rid of these structures, or either demolish something.  He pointed out that they do something every week with absentee landlords that will not take care of what they were supposed to and decent citizens did not want to live around this type of stuff, but it was just so bothersome, every time they turn around, they do this every week.  He asked if they could expect to get tax value out of many or most [of the properties].  He added that he was probably asking a question that she could not answer, but in her past experience, how much have they been able to recoup.

Mrs. Stultz replied that they were aware that their efforts towards that have increased over the last few years and they were doing a much better job thanks to the efforts of folks in her department.  They were seeing more of that but she was not going to promise them they would get $156,000 for that building.  There was give and take there when they decided to do it, but she hoped that they will as they want to regain all of the public’s money that they could on both those properties.  The $7,000 was a little bit deceptive in that the building was still standing in its state of repair the last time the county did an evaluation so that will likely change when the 2009 numbers come out.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he went over there the other day and there was a piece of plywood that has been knocked out of those windows and a bunch of birds have been in there and made a mess.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve this request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.
(e) FY 2008-09 Street Resurfacing Contract - Request to Award Contract.

The memorandum contained a copy of the certified Bid Tabulation Schedule for the FY 2008-09 Street Resurfacing Contract. The bids were received on February 26, 2008 at 2:00 p.m. A total of four (4) responsive bids were received on the project. The low bidder was WL Construction & Paving, Inc. (formerly APAC-Atlantic, Inc.) in the amount of $512,674.30.

The Engineering Department is requesting Council’s approval to award the FY 2008-09 Street Resurfacing Contract to WL Construction & Paving, Inc. based on their bid amount shown above. 
	W-L Construction
	$512,674.30

	Adams Construction
	$520,850.75

	Triangle Grading & Paving
	$549,696.33

	Turner Asphalt
	$650,865.95


Mrs. Tammy Amos, Engineering Department, explained that the department received four (4) responsive bids on February 26, 2008 and W.L. Construction and Paving, Inc., out of Danville, Virginia was the low bidder with a bid of $512,674.30.  She explained that the Engineering Department was requesting the Council’s approval to award the contract to W.L. Construction and Paving.  
Council Member Burnette asked if they have had past experience with them.

Mrs. Amos replied that they were formerly APAC Atlantic who did the city’s contract for probably ten years straight before Thompson’s Inc., did the contract with the city.  

Council Member Tuggle asked if they could ever pick and choose on any of these things.  He noted that in looking at the areas there were eight different categories and some of the other areas were much lower than what this particular company offered but they [W.L. Construction] were so low in two areas they won the bid.  He asked if they could ever pick and choose or was that too cumbersome to try to do it that way.

Mrs. Amos replied that it was too cumbersome and a lot of it depended on, for instance, stone; one contractor can call the quarry and get one price and another can call and get a different price.  So it depends upon who they were working with and what price they get at that specific time and that may be part of the reason they get a better price on one bid item instead of another.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he just thought it was interesting that they were only lowest in two areas out of eight and they still got the bid.

Mrs. Amos added that they have really cut cost some and their Street Division has been helping tremendously with patches.  Normally they would spend $50,000 on patch and the Street Division was doing it in house, so they were able take that money and apply it to the resurfacing instead of having to do patching with it.

Mayor Grogan added that all the streets in the city were rated, A, B, C, and D and they move up each year and eventually they get resurfaced or repaved.  That has really been very equitable.  
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Carter to approve this request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
 
(f)  Consideration of NCDOT Request - Traffic Shift on Fieldcrest Road.
Over the past several months, city staff has been speaking with Mr. Mike Mills, P.E. with the Department of Transportation about the needed pavement repairs on Fieldcrest Road.

Fieldcrest Road was last resurfaced in October of 2001. At that time, a former Councilman requested that the traffic be shifted from the north side of the road to south side and “No Parking” signs be placed along the south side of the road between Hundley Drive and Main Street. The North Carolina Department of Transportation agreed to shift the traffic over as requested. Shortly after the traffic was shifted the asphalt pavement in the eastbound lane began to show signs of pavement distress and sub-grade failure. The NCDOT has repeatedly patched the eastbound lane between Burgess Street and Main Street but the conditions persist.

After investigating the site and speaking with various staff members it is believed that approximately nine feet of pavement along the south side curb line was added to the original road. The original road bed consists of approximately six to eight inches of concrete and six inches of asphalt pavement. The nine foot section along the south side curb line does not have any concrete under the four to six inches of asphalt pavement. This area of the road is also directly over the city’s water main that lies approximately three to four feet beneath the pavement. City staff believes that the pavement failure was caused by the shifting of the traffic and the inadequate pavement design for the heavy truck traffic that travels Fieldcrest Road on a daily basis. 

Mr. Mike Mills has agreed to repair the pavement section in the eastbound lane and possibly resurface the entire section if the City will agree to shift the traffic back to its original location over the original road bed.

If this request is approved, the on street parking would be re-established on the south side of the road as it was for many years.  The Engineering staff is in favor of these changes and would ask that Council approve the changes as requested. 

Mrs. Tammy Amos, Engineering, presented an overhead projection of Fieldcrest Road for the Council to observe.  She began by giving a little background and noted that as Council knew, over the past year they have been trying to get with NCDOT to repair Washington Street, the NC14/Meadow Road off ramp and Fieldcrest Road between Burgess Street and Main Street.  NCDOT included the sections of Washington Street between Hamilton and Bridge Streets and the NC14/Meadow Road off ramp in their annual resurfacing schedule for this year which will be completed later this summer.  She noted that the State delayed adding Fieldcrest Road to their annual resurfacing schedule because they were questioning why the pavement had failed in the east bound lane between Burgess and Main Streets.  She explained that the city has an 8” water main that lies 3 to 4 feet beneath the area of pavement that has failed.  The State was concerned that there may be a leak on the water main.  Mr. Bill Harvey, [C&D Division] checked his records on water leaks along Fieldcrest Road and did not find any evidence to support this theory.  Mr. Mike Mills [NCDOT] was informed of this finding and reminded of the traffic changes that were made in October of 2001 with the shift in the traffic lanes from the north side of the road to the south side.  She explained that they have concluded that the pavement failure was caused by the shifting of the traffic lanes and the inadequate pavement designed for the heavy truck traffic that travels that road daily.  She explained that she had spoken with Mr. Mills that morning and his major concern was to get the truck traffic off of the water line of which he feels is the major contributing factor to the pavement failure.  He requested that she proceed with obtaining the Council’s approval to shift the traffic lanes back to the north side of the roadway and he confirmed that the State would make the necessary repairs to the area of the pavement that had failed and they would resurface that section of Fieldcrest Road if the city agrees to shift the traffic lanes back to the north side.  
Mrs. Amos explained that if this request was approved, the on-street parking area will have to be relocated to the south side of Fieldcrest Road as it was for many years prior to October of 2001.  She noted that all the properties along Fieldcrest Road do have a driveway access as she had been down there for two (2) days checking this out.  She added that they should keep in mind that some of those driveways had aprons or adjoining driveways.  She explained that 30 years ago if there were two houses side by side they put one wide driveway apron between the houses, to be shared.  She pointed out that all of the houses with the exception of two had some type of driveway.  One of them, 1315 Fieldcrest, had their vehicle parked in front of their house, in their yard, for the last two days.  She assumed that was where they parked most of the time.  The other home at 1413 Fieldcrest, had a driveway apron, but they have built a wall that completely blocks it off.  
She explained that if the parking was relocated all of the property owners would be notified to make them aware of the upcoming changes.  The city staff agreed with the NCDOT and feels the traffic changes were necessary in order to improve the condition of the roadway.  Since yesterday, she explained that she had talked with Mr. Mills and they have looked at trying to find another option and the only other thing, if the Council chose to do so, would be to move the Truck Route back onto Meadow Road as it was prior to 2001.  If they get the trucks off of Fieldcrest Road, then there would probably be no further problems with the pavement over top of the water line if the State will still come in and do a full depth 6 inch patch and overlay the road.  However, if they do that it was possible they will say that since they were not going to move the pavement markings, they would not resurface the whole road and they would just repair the one lane.  She explained that may come up as she had not talked with him about that.  
She then showed the photograph of Fieldcrest Road heading east.  She pointed out the current parking area on the north side of the road.  She noted the area that they were talking about which was exactly where the water line laid.  She explained that this was also the outside wheel path of the vehicles which was directly over the water line.  She noted that Mr. Mills was correct in saying that this was a trench line and anytime that you dig; this piece of ground will not be as solid as this piece of ground over there and once you dig, it will be softer.  There was also a lot of water that stands along that curb line a lot of time.  She then presented sections of the road and what was happening to the road, potholes, cracking, and she explained that when it rains, with standing water, the water gets over into the rut and then saturates the subgrade.  That causes a problem because when the trucks get over top of it, it just pushes it down further.  She added that on the first two blocks it was not this extreme, but what was happening, the pavement has begun to push under the traffic which creates the washboard effect.  
Council Member Epps asked that if they were to approve the plan could they put an apron in for this man’s driveway.
Mrs. Amos replied that he had an apron, but she assumed that the city’s forces could go in and try to extend it wider.

Council Member Epps asked if she recommended that they hold out for the Meadow Road.

Mrs. Amos replied that she would like to see the Council go ahead and approve NCDOT to shift traffic back over to the north side because that was the only way they could get the process going in order to get the road fixed.  She explained that the NCDOT had to have the commitment to enable them to put out a contract and fix the road.  

Council Member Epps asked that if they did that then they could go ahead and get his apron wider.
Mrs. Amos replied yes, even if the Council allowed them to shift the road they could still pursue the issue of moving the Truck Route over to Meadow Road and try to get that done over the next couple of months and if that happened she did not personally see a reason why NCDOT would not let them leave traffic lanes as they were now.  Honestly the way the road was laid out now, it was better than when the traffic lanes were on the north side because now all the lanes were lined up on all four blocks.  So she would like to see it approved tonight, that if they have to shift the lanes that they would agree to do that, but if they could get the Truck Route moved, that would be the better option.
Council Member Carter questioned why the [Truck] route was moved off of Meadow Road to begin with to which Mrs. Amos replied she did not know.
Mayor Grogan replied that they have an intersection down there on Main Street, that turn and the traffic straight on out National Textiles, etc.  He pointed out that it was already an extremely dangerous intersection and when you have tractor trailers going this way and that way, plus that corner, getting around it…

Mrs. Amos stated that she had looked at it today and the way it was laid out now, it could be difficult for a tractor trailer to make a left hand turn at that light to go into Mabe Trucking, but they could also go in there and take the stop bar and drop it back further to the east which would give the truck more turning area there instead of having that stop bar so close to the intersection.  They could drop the stop bar back where the cars would stop back here so that the trucks would have turning area.

Council Member Carter asked Mr. Sexton that if they put that apron in would he have enough yard to park his vehicle.

Mr. Sexton replied that it was about 30 to 40 feet.  It was a downhill slope there and they have always parked in front of the house on the road, due to the fact that they did not have a driveway.  (The next part was inaudible due to the fact that Mr. Sexton was speaking from the audience).  
Mrs. Amos stated that prior to 2001 there was no parking on that side of the street and she asked what they did then.

Mr. Sexton replied that they have parked on that side of the street ever since he could remember.

Mayor Grogan stated that they were looking at the resurfacing [Fieldcrest Road] at the request of Engineering, and he asked if there was any more discussion.

Council Member Ellis asked if they did approve this request, then they would decide to help the Sexton’s out with a parking area as well as the other home.
Mayor Grogan pointed out that the city will not go on their property to do anything.

Mrs. Amos added that the city cannot go on their property unless Council approves it.  They can widen the apron, but basically that would be maybe some stone and fill dirt being placed.  The other property, at 1413, there was no way to do it because they went in and put a retaining wall there.

Council Member Tuggle asked if there would be parking on the other side of the road to which Mrs. Amos replied yes.  Council Member Tuggle stated that they could actually park across the road and just walk across.
Mrs. Amos replied yes even if they relocate that parking area, parking will still be available on the other side of the road which was 20 more feet.

Mayor Grogan added that the painting of the line will just be changed.

Council Member Burnette added that if they look at removing the truck traffic then that makes it much safer to get across the road as well.

Council Member Turner questioned how many trucks were going down that road to which Mrs. Amos replied that she was there that morning for about 30 minutes and there were probably 7 or 8 semis coming through there so it was a lot.  Council Member Turner asked if it was going into the downtown business district also.
Mrs. Amos replied that they were going into Mabes Trucking.
Council Member Carter asked if Mabes Trucking was aware of this going to Council to which Mrs. Amos replied no.
Mr. Corcoran commented that any discussion of moving the truck traffic off of Fieldcrest had really not been a part of the proposal until today.
Council Member Ellis stated that the truck traffic as the Mayor said would be very dangerous for that left hand turn.  They were talking about a business down there, of course, that had been there but also one above it coming out, Fleetmaster.  He pointed out that was not the only section of road that it was tearing up.  He noted that the intersection of Main Street and Fieldcrest Road was pretty bad too.  He explained that this was something that was very big because of the fact that they were talking about businesses and homes too; but with the homes being there and the Sexton’s involved, there was a lot of ways they could possibly do this.  He added that he did not know if it would be agreeable to both parties if they moved it back to Meadow Road.

Mrs. Amos pointed out that it would be up to the Council.  
Mayor Grogan stated that the issue tonight was the resurfacing of the street and adjusting the traffic.  He then asked for a motion.

A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve this request.  
Council Member Ellis stated that if they did this, they have two (2) homes that have problems.  He asked if they, as a Council, could say that they could help these homes, being able to help them park, they were talking about across the street, they were talking about somebody who had been there 43 years, at one home…he did not know about the other residents…
Mayor Grogan stated that he understood and certainly empathized with the situation, but prior to 2002 parking was on the other side.

Mr. Sexton commented that they have always parked on that side.

Mayor Grogan replied that was fine and as far as he was concerned they could continue to park on that side, but would the law let them do it.
Mr. Sexton stated that if they move that center lane over that far, they will be sitting in the middle of traffic right there on the sidewalk.  For years and years…(Mr. Sexton was speaking from the audience and could not be picked up by the microphone).

Mayor Grogan asked if the truck traffic was not there at that time to which Mr. Sexton replied that was correct.

Council Member Burnette added that was an issue.

Mr. Sexton explained that Mabe Trucking got the right-of-way in 2001 and it was brought up before that Mabe Trucking did not know about the [present] issue.  He stated that nobody told them anything about Mabe Trucking and that kind of got pushed in on them…they came and talked about that before and got them to stop with trucks coming down Fieldcrest, but nobody informed them the next time it came up and all of a sudden the trucks started coming in.
Council Member Tuggle stated that he could assume that if they did not vote for this and the road was not shifted…there will be no improvements and nothing will be done…it will be left to the city with a bunch of holes and a torn up road.

Mrs. Amos replied that they [the State] will continue to come in and do a patch on it like they have done for the past five (5) years but within a few months it will be right back like it was.  She asked why they should go there and make major improvements if the problem continues to occur, leaving the trucks on there and in that path.  She stressed that they had to change something.

Council Member Ellis added that the waterline was the whole thing.
Mrs. Amos added that she was not disputing what Mr. Sexton was saying as far as parking, but she had minutes where it said that a former Councilman wanted the parking switched from the south side over to the north side so she knew for a fact that the parking area was on the south side prior to 2001.

Council Member Ellis stated that it used to be on both sides.  Now there was only parking on one side of the street.

Council Member Burnette asked if he understood her to say also that if this was approved and the process was started, and it was looked at and determined that the truck traffic can be moved back to Meadow Road, which it was designed for truck traffic…Mrs. Amos replied yes, Mr. Mills confirmed that this morning and she added that Fieldcrest Road was not suited for the amount of truck traffic they were getting.

Council Member Burnette also added that it could be made safe to make that turn.  He noted that there was still the possibility that the lane would not have to be shifted on Fieldcrest, there was still that possibility.  

Mrs. Amos replied yes.  She also added that in talking about the intersection, if she was not mistaken, there were some plans to do some work on the island at Main Street so it may be that when that concrete island was torn out it could be redesigned to allow some more room in there if they decide to change the Truck Route.
Mayor Grogan stated that he thought that all would be brought up if and when a request was made to relocate the Truck Route.  

Action on the motion was as follows:  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 

Mr. Corcoran asked if the Council would like for the staff to do an updated traffic study to move the truck traffic to which it was the consensus of Council to do that.
Council Member Ellis pointed out that it was also important for children’s safety.
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
A.    Monthly Financial Report 
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Myott to accept the financial report.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

B.     Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C.     Environmental Services
Mr. Terry Shelton, Superintendant of Water Filtration, read the following report.  

   Raw Water Intake – Supplemental Pumping Project

Historically, drought conditions in the Dan River have been a potential problem for the City since the early 1980's.  It became apparent that the bottom elevation of the raw water pumps suction pickup could be nearly out of the water during dire drought situations.  Numerous studies were done over the years, but each time the engineering data predicted that the situation did not warrant the cost of solutions for a drought of the magnitude necessary to cause a problem.  However, that drought came in 2002.  Numerous solutions such as a new raw water intake, inflatable dams, temporary dams, and supplemental pumps were purposed.  Supplemental pumps were used effectively in 2002.  Preliminary engineering work was done for building a new raw water intake during 2003 to 2005, but the cost was determined to be prohibitive.  Return of drought conditions in 2007 and dismal predictions for 2008 have made our Supplemental Pumping Project a cost effective alternative to insure the reliability of our water supply.  
The purpose of this project is to have a permanent solution to maintain water availability during drought conditions.  When the Dan River’s water level drops during drought conditions, the raw water intake screens emerge from the water and we can no longer pump as much water as the community needs.  This project adds the permanent ability to add supplemental pumps on the riverbank as needed to maintain a pumping capacity of at least 15 million gallons per day during drought conditions.  Our current daily water demand is 10.5 million gallons.  This project is an upgraded permanent version of the temporary pumping project that was done during the Drought of 2002.  The 2002 Pumping Project was very successful and allowed the City to continue almost normal operations throughout the drought that crippled much of our State.  The permanent project for Supplemental Pumping is under way with the design already complete.  Bidding of the project will be completed by the end of March 2008.  Construction will begin in May.  The project is scheduled for substantial completion by August 1, 2008.  Temporary provisions will be in place to allow supplemental pumping if needed before the project is complete.  The City has received conditional approval of a $350,000 grant from the Rural Center Grant to fund half of this project.

Project Cost

Rural Center Grant


$350,000.00

City Matching Funds (Water & Sewer)
$350,000.00
Total Projected Cost


$700,000.00

Mr. Shelton asked if there were any questions.  

Council Member Burnette asked if they were slightly delayed because of the bid process.

Mr. Shelton replied yes as they have lost about 10 days because they did not have enough bids to open the first time.

Council Member Burnette asked if it had been pushed back by 10 days and if that included the 10 days.

Mr. Shelton explained that the date was still in play, but they did have a plan that they could go to a temporary mode if they have to.

Council Member Tuggle stated that the river got to be about a foot and a half as they kept getting those reports.  He asked how low the river could go if they have their own supplemental pumps, and still be able to draw water from the river. 

Mr. Shelton replied that from the historical data that they have from 2002, there was still as much as three feet above where they had the intake out in the river using these supplemental pumps.  So, he could not anticipate that the conditions would get in a bad enough state that they would need more than what these supplemental pumps can do.

Council Member Tuggle asked if it was just a matter of moving it up stream just a little bit.

Mr. Shelton replied that it would get to a point where they would have to set up these pumps on the side of the river bank and begin using them right then.

Mayor Grogan added, but the water could get down and the pump could still suck it out.

Mr. Shelton explained that they run hoses out into the center channel into the river where it was probably about 3 or 4 feet deeper than where their intakes were and that gives them enough head to be able to pump.

Council Member Tuggle stated that this just gives them the flexibility to move it out into the river to find a place where they could draw it out to which Mr. Shelton replied yes adequate water had been present all along, they had just been unable to get to it.

D.    Engineering
Mr. Bev O’Dell, Engineering Department, gave the following report.
Freedom Park 1.0 MG Elevated Composite Water Tank
The sixth application for payment submitted by Landmark Structures I, L.P. was received on March 6, 2008, after being reviewed by ARCADIS.  They are recommending payment in the amount of $207,290.00 to Landmark for work completed through February 25th.  The total value of the work completed by Landmark through this pay request is $1,394,270; approximately 79 percent of their contract amount.
Following the hoisting of the unpainted tank to the top of the concrete pedestal on February 19th, the crews have completed securing the tank to the concrete ring and added the roof for the tank.  Brackets have been attached for the proposed placement of several antennae.  Landmark is currently on schedule and should be substantially complete by the end of May.
Council Member Burnette questioned the projected in service date to which Mr. O’Dell replied that it could fluctuate a little, probably the end of July, or August 1st.  

Panther Lane to Meadow Road 16” WM connector
Garner-Murphy Construction, Inc. of Graham, NC began preliminary construction work north of the MHS football practice field in mid-February for the project that will consist of installing approximately 2,200 feet of 16” diameter ductile iron water main between the existing 24” water main in Panther Lane and the 16” water main located along the north side of E. Meadow Road in front of the mall.  The crew was able to make a wet tap on the existing 24” WL near the northeast corner of the MHS baseball field on the 3rd of March.  Only a few joints of pipe were installed the next day prior to rains making conditions too wet.  By the day of the council meeting, the crew should be ready to start boring under N. Pierce Street for the continuation of the project north of Holmes Middle School.

Council Member Burnette asked how long they expected that underground bore to take to which Mr. O’Dell replied that they were hoping actually to get it done today.  Council Member Burnette noted that one thing that was amazing about this, people may or may not know what a wet tap is, but to do a wet tap on a 16 inch line was amazing.

Mr. O’Dell added that actually they made the wet tap on a 24 inch line.  Council Member Burnette replied that was even more so.

E.     Economic & Tourism Development
Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Economic and Business Development gave the following report.
   
Industrial Recruitment/Retention

Existing Industry

Appointments are being made now to contact all existing industry—ranging from small business operations to our largest employers—within the next six months.

New Industry

I am working with the Partnership for Economic Development and its project to secure consultants who can identify large water users who may be interested in moving to Eden.

Commercial Recruitment
The following businesses are planning to open in the city in the near future:
Restaurants

Little Caesars Pizza

The franchisee anticipates opening at the end of March. The progress was hampered by the recent rains.
Pizza Hut
Their new store is being built behind the Hampton Inn and next to the News & Record office. The store will have a  

drive-thru window and specialize in chicken wings.

Java Jo’Z

This drive-thru coffee shop should be open at the end of March. 

Other restaurants

Three other restaurants are in the process of considering Eden, attempting to secure property or getting ready to obtain     

building permits.

Retail

Four retailers are in the process of considering Eden, finalizing leases to locate here, or will move from their current    

location to one that is more desirable. We are hopeful that Meadow Greens Shopping Center and Kingsway Plaza will    

benefit from this activity.

Main Street Downtown Revitalization 

Municipal Service District
The downtown property owners in Draper Village and Olde Leaksville have been contacted concerning the possibility of     implementing a municipal service tax district in their areas. This money is to remain in the downtown area and is used     
for streetscape and landscape improvements as well as downtown promotions. 55% of the North Carolina Main Street communities have Municipal Service Districts, such as those that help fund the Reidsville Downtown Corporation, Uptown Lexington and Downtown Salisbury, Inc.

 Other Projects

Way Finding Process

The way finding signs are now apparent throughout the city. Positive comments have been received by citizens. The project will be complete by the end of March. 

Eden Shopping Brochure

The brochure development has been completed. Special thanks go to City Planner Debbie Galloway and Deanna Hunt for their design work for this project that saved the city considerable money. The brochure is currently at the printer and we expect the finished product to be delivered by early April. The brochure will be circulated to all area interstate highway welcome centers as well as at local motels, restaurants, retail stores, etc.

Annie Penn Community Trust

The grant application for funding to create a walking area in the Olde Leaksville and Draper Village downtown areas was not given in this grant cycle, but it will be considered again in their next cycle. We are hopeful this will encourage fitness in the downtown areas.

Council Member Tuggle stated that it seemed like every Council meeting they always end up with a “Catch 22” no matter what they do or what decision they make, it was always the wrong decision….he asked if he foresaw any type of conflict with them having their own person, in relationship with what the Partnership was doing.  He explained that he thought that human nature was sometimes, “well Eden has got their own person they are working” that maybe there will be less emphasis on their [Partnership] part.  He explained that he just wanted to make sure they were doing the same thing…the city was certainly making its contributions, they want them [Partnership] to work just as hard as they did before, and adding another person should give the city even more of an advantage, but he did not want them to have another person and there be less emphasis on the other end.  

Mr. Dougherty replied that he did not think that would happen.  He had talked with Brad [City Manager] and with Wade [Wade Taylor – Vice President, Sales & Marketing] about work in the Partnership and there were certain projects that have been identified that they would like to work on together.  He added that Mr. Dave Maner, who has retired from Duke Energy, was doing a study on existing industry and he thought he was finding that was one area where they have a weakness right now.  Things have changed and at one time they had a person dedicated to existing industry; and, of course, that changed but they certainly need to concentrate on that.  There were 125 existing industries identified by the Partnership and there was all kinds of potential…people like Tiger Tek and some of the industries that fly below the radar screen, they provide jobs and those were the people who they need to listen to what the problems were, and see if they could help them in the hopes that they will expand.  He added that he tried to make it clear to them and he thought as a Partnership, he did not think that you ever have enough hands for everyone to develop. There were a lot of things that have to be done with these projects and a lot that was required to make them successful.  They have talked about other things as far as potential partnerships across the lines as well so he thought a lot of times they were just everyday items you deal with sometimes you can lose focus of the greater picture so it may be an additional person there…
Council Member Tuggle commented that he just wanted to make sure they will continue to do what they were doing, even before they [the city] added another person, and he would assume Mr. Dougherty would know that when the time came and he saw that happening.

F.      Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance
Mr. Johnny Farmer, Director of Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance gave the following report. 
   
The Parks and Recreation Department will be offering two major events at Freedom Park during the month of March 2008.

The Annual City-wide Easter Egg Hunt will be held on Saturday, March 22, 2008 at 11:00 a.m. at Freedom Park.  This event is for children ages infant – 12 years old and there will be over 6000 eggs hidden.  The City asks everyone to get to Freedom Park early, due to the Easter Egg Hunt beginning promptly at 11:00 a.m.

The City’s Concert in the Park Series for 2008 will get underway on Saturday, March 29 at 6:30 p.m. at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater at Freedom Park.  The performers for this event will be Michael Ken and Riding Shotgun.  The Concert in the Park Series will be held the last Saturday of each month from March to November, beginning at 6:30 p.m. with a different group scheduled.  These events are free to the public and the City invites everyone to come out and enjoy the performances provided by the talented musicians in the City of Eden and surrounding areas.

Council Member Tuggle asked what kind of participation they had, as far as the amphitheater.
Mr. Farmer replied that it depended upon which group comes in, but they have probably had any where from 100 to 200 people.  

G.    Police - No Report
H.    Fire – No Report
I.  Planning & Inspections
Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections gave the following report.

The Planning and Inspections Department is involved in a number of projects.  We would like to offer the following highlights:

Streetscape:

The Washington Street project is now well underway.  Attached you will find pictures of the project during construction.  We have had a few bumps along the way but things are going more smoothly.  The area will receive new sidewalk and decorative lighting. The overhead electric lines will be removed except at the intersections.  Brick pavers will surround the new poles.  We are still waiting to hear from NCDOT about assistance with the crosswalks. 

The Draper Village Project will begin as the first phase of the Leaksville project is completed.  It is anticipated that Draper Village will receive brick paver detailing, decorative lights and landscaping.

Council Member Burnette stated that he had the same question that they had talked about on Fieldcrest and that was, what they do about the truck traffic coming down Washington Street.

Mrs. Stultz replied that she did not anticipate that there was any way to keep truck traffic off of this area.  She explained that they have compensated with this project for the trucks as much as they can.  They have Karastan that has been there for over 70 years and it was a main thoroughfare into town from Harrington Highway, NC135 and Highway 220.  She stated that she really thought in this particular area the trucks were just going to have to be there and they would have to deal with them.  There was no good alternative for moving them, until such time as they have the bypass finished at Harrington Highway North and East…
Council Member Burnette pointed out that Highway 87 did not come down Washington Street anymore to which Mrs. Stultz agreed, but stated that with trucks coming to Karastan and others coming from Highway 220, she did not know how many they could actually get off there.

Council Member Tuggle asked if that was what caused the failure of the pavement, the washboard [effect].  
Mrs. Stultz replied that was some of it, but some of it had to do with when they began to open up the sidewalks in some places there was so much asphalt and so much concrete and in other places there was so much asphalt and no concrete…that road bed has obviously been there since John Leak laid out the community in the 1700’s; and, there has been a lot of paving without much milling in the last few years.  She explained that it had really been an adventure, storm drains from sides of buildings running in unusual places, every piece they have opened, and there has generally been something under there that had to be dealt with.  She added that they seem to have resolved a lot of the issues and was moving along much more quickly.  She also added that she did seem to be able to be a drought buster because every time they start a project it rains.
Council Member Tuggle asked when she anticipated they would start with Draper to which Mrs. Stultz replied that they were waiting right now for the drawings to come from the consultant and then they will have a public meeting, [so] she would say May.
Brammer Road Area Community Development Block Grant:

We received word from Secretary Fain of the North Carolina Department of Commerce that the City of Eden has been granted $750,000 to install sewer lines to several residents now served by septic tanks in the Brammer Road west of the city.  There is a distinct soil problem in this area and a number of these residents have experienced tank problems or failure.  

Mrs. Stultz explained that they anticipated that they will have these ready for the Council to adopt the policies and everything by May, so that they could get funds released in June.  

Council Member Burnette asked if the cost was to the people who live there just to tap on.

Mrs. Stultz replied that actually the grant will pay for everything for the ones who were qualified low and moderate income and for the people in the area where the service was going to be extended 92% of them qualify.

Council Member Tuggle asked how many houses that would affect to which Mrs. Stultz replied 33.
Code Enforcement and Collections:

241 The Boulevard – We received a Deed for this property and have requested that the property be surplused by the City in order that we can advertise for bids.

1305 Carolina Avenue – The ten day upset period has expired and we have been informed by the Sheriff’s office that they will have the sale confirmed by the Clerk of Superior Court and notify the City Attorney when the Deed is ready.  We expect to have the Deed by the City Council meeting and have requested that this property be added to the list for surplus so that we can advertise for bids.

1006 West Avenue – The City Attorney obtained a Default Judgment on this property and has scheduled the sale of the property for April 14, 2008.  There is currently due $4,950.00 plus interest from August 8, 2007.

1404 Ridge Avenue – was demolished on March 3, 2008.

886 Morgan Road - was demolished on February 29, 2008.

J.       City Attorney - No Report
K.    City Manager

Mr. Brad Corcoran read the following report.

   

Update – Annual Budget Process For FY 2008-09

The annual budget process for FY 2008-09 remains on schedule.  Each Department and/or Division Head submitted their specific budget requests to me on Friday, March 7th.  On March 12th – 14th Ms. Tammie McMichael, Director of Finance and Personnel, Ms. Amy Winn, CPA, Accounting Coordinator and I met one-on-one with each Department and/or Division Head to review their specific budget requests.  I am now heavily involved with assembling the proposed budget and once completed will move on to the preparation of the detailed budget message and other related text.  It is my intention to have all of this completed by April 7th so that the proposed budget will be ready for distribution to each of you on Tuesday, April 8th.   On Tuesday, April 15th we will meet for a budget work session prior to/and in conjunction with the regular meeting of the Eden City Council.  This will eliminate the need of everyone having to come back for an additional meeting the next evening.  During the budget work session I will make a formal presentation on the proposed budget and staff will be in attendance to answer any questions.  Additional work sessions have been tentatively scheduled for Wednesday, April 23rd and Wednesday, April 30th if needed.  The public hearing and adoption of the budget will take place on Tuesday, May 20th.  

Update – “News From City Hall”

We are pleased to report that the inaugural edition of the “News From City Hall” will appear in the April 1st edition of Eden’s Own Journal.  We are very grateful to Ms. Lisa Doss, Owner and Publisher of the newspaper for her kindness and generosity which is enabling us to have space on a monthly basis for this new endeavor.  We feel that the monthly “News From City Hall” section in her newspaper will help us to enhance our level of communications with the citizens of our community on some of the more important projects, events and initiatives.  The April 1st edition will include a variety of articles including information on the Downtown Streetscape Project, Freedom Park Elevated Water Tank Project, the upcoming water and sewer rate increase and why that increase was necessary as well as a synopsis of the annual planning/budget retreat that took place on February 23rd.   Please feel free to let me know if you have any questions concerning this matter. 

Special Committees – Appointment Of Committee Members

During the retreat on February 23rd the City Council agreed to create two special committees consisting of members from City Council, citizens and City staff to consider two topics.  First, to review and consider recommendations contained in the April, 2005 Fire Department Personnel Deployment Assessment completed by the North Carolina League of Municipalities (NCLM).  This committee will consider the recommendations outlined in the study as well as what is the most effective, efficient and economical moves necessary for the long-term viability of the Eden Fire Department.  Second, to review the current level of services and costs associated with the provision of residential solid waste services.  During the current fiscal year it is estimated that the costs associated with residential solid waste is exceeding incoming revenue by $ 637,200.  This committee will work towards developing a consensus on the best way to approach this on-going problem.  I would appreciate it if Council would proceed with appointing the Council representatives to each of these committees as well as any citizen appointments you may be ready to recommend.  We would like to initiate the work of each committee in the near future.  Please feel free to let me know if you have any questions concerning this matter.  

Mayor Grogan stated that what he would like to see, if it was possible, was for the Solid Waste Committee [to consist of] Council Members Burnette and Carter as well as others in the community.  

Council Member Burnette asked if he would like for them to come up with a full committee to which Mayor Grogan replied yes.  

Mayor Grogan stated that he would like to see Council Members Tuggle and Ellis [serve] on the committee for the Fire Study.

CONSENT AGENDA:
(a)  Approval and adoption of minutes:  February 19, February 23, 2008.  
(b) Approval to call a public hearing and to consider an ordinance amending Section 11.26(3)(c)(13) of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to establish a special use permit for homeless shelters. Zoning Case Z-08-02  
The City has received a zoning text amendment request from Rockingham County Help for the Homeless, LLC to amend Section 11.26(3)(c)(13 ) – the Board of Adjustment section - to create a special use permit for a homeless shelter.

The Planning Board will consider this request at their regular March 25, 2008 meeting.

(c) Approval and adoption of Installment Purchase Contract for the purchase of a 2008 dump truck - First Citizens Bank & Trust
 
(d) Approval and adoption of amendment to the City of Eden’s Charter to repeal Section 3.4, entitled “Compensation” as found in Section 6 of Chapter 967 of the 1967 Session Laws. 
 
AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

THE CITY CHARTER OF THE
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BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that Section 3.4 of the Eden City Charter, as found in Section 6 of Chapter 967 of the 1967 Session Laws, entitled “Compensation” is hereby repealed.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE this 18th day of March, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

By: 
John E. Grogan, Mayor 

Attest:
Kim J. Scott, CMC

City Clerk

(e) Raw Water Intake Supplemental Pumping Project: Consideration of a Recommendation to Award a Contract for Procurement of Three (3) Raw Water Pumps and Three (3) Variable Speed Drive Units.          
I concur with the attached recommendation of the consulting engineer on this project to award the equipment procurement contract for three pumps and controllers as specified in the bid documents to Godwin Pumps of America at the bid price of $171,988.45. 

Terry Shelton, Water Filtration Plant Superintendent will be presenting an update on the Raw Water Intake Supplemental Pumping Project during the Reports From Staff section of the March 18, 2008 City Council Meeting. 

     (f)   Approval of Sale of Four Surplus Mixers. 
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the Consent Agenda items a,b,c,d,e, and f.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Carter to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

                                                          














Respectfully submitted





























 ____________________________
Kim J. Scott, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan

Mayor 
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